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GENOA CHARTER TOWNSHIP 
PLANNING COMMISSION 

PUBLIC HEARING 
JULY 22, 2013 

6:30 P.M. 
 

MINUTES 
 
 
 
CALL TO ORDER:  The meeting of the Genoa Charter Township Planning 
Commission was called to order at 6:30 pm. Present were Chairman Doug 
Brown, Barbara Figurski, James Mortensen, Diana Lowe, John McManus and 
Dean Tengel. Also present were Assistant Township Manager, Kelly VanMarter, 
and Brian Borden of LSL Planning.   
 
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:  The Pledge of Allegiance was recited. 
 
APPROVAL OF THE AGENDA:  Motion by Barbara Figurski and supported by 
John McManus to approve the agenda with the removal of “Introductions.”  
Motion carried unanimously. 
 
CALL TO THE PUBLIC:  Chairman Brown opened the call to the public at 6:31 
p.m. with no response. 
 
OPEN PUBLIC HEARING #1… Review of site plan, special use, and 
environmental impact assessment for proposed 16,120 square-foot 
gymnasium and classroom addition for Brighton Nazarene Church, located 
at 7669 Brighton Road in Section 25, petitioned by Brighton Nazarene 
Church.  
 
Brent LaVanway with Boss Engineering and Gary Anscombe, member and 
construction manager with Brighton Nazarene Church were present on behalf of 
the petitioner. Mr. LaVanway reviewed the project location and the proposed 
addition. The addition includes a gymnasium and classrooms. The existing gym 
will be converted to Sunday school classrooms.  They are also adding parking to 
the rear of the existing lot.  The existing parsonage is not being used as such at 
this time.  They are providing underground detention for the new parking area.  
The Livingston County Drain Commission Department has approved that.   They 
have met with the health department for the on-site septic system.  They are re-
routing the public water to the west side of the building.   
 
Jim Mortensen questions if the garage and playground are being moved or 
eliminated.  Mr. Anscombe states that the garage is being removed and the 
equipment will be moved into the new building.  The playground is going to be 
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moved forward and reduced in size. It will not be moved closer to the property 
line.   
 
Brian Borden reviews his letter. This is considered a major amendment to an 
existing special land use because of the size of the addition. That is why special 
land use approval is necessary. The project is generally compliant with the 
standards of the ordinance. The Planning Commission should take into 
consideration any concerns of the Township Engineer.  The applicant should 
confirm that the addition will match the existing building architecture.   He needs 
to obtain the west elevation drawing because it was excluded from the plans.    
The shared parking arrangement with the high school across the street should be 
defined by the petitioner.  The Township should know if there if a shuttle and how 
pedestrians get to the site. Lastly, the amount of parking they are proposing is 
above and beyond the 120% threshold.  The Planning Commission would need 
to approve this exception based on the ordinance. 
 
Chairman Brown asks the applicant to describe the parking situation.  He is 
concerned with a new kitchen, new seats in the gymnasium, new parking and the 
health of the on site septic system. Mr. Anscombe states that the high school 
parking lot is only used twice a year for Christmas and Easter.  It is done as a 
courtesy rather than a need so that visitors can park close to the building.  They 
provide a shuttle for those events.  Mr. Brent LaVanway states that the septic 
system is in the front between the church and Brighton Road.   The system 
needs a dosing tank to manage the peak flows that occur due to the nature of its 
use.  They will be adding a dosing tank and an additional storage tank.  Without 
the approval of the health department the addition would not be allowed.   
 
Chairman Brown asked about intentions for a private school or child day care.   
Mr. Anscombe states the classrooms are only for Sunday school classes and no 
schools or day care are planned.    
 
Mr. Mortensen asks to speak about the landscaping comment number 4 in the 
LSL letter.   Mr. Borden explains that they will have long rows of parking with no 
break up of landscaping.  They are adding parking and the Planning Commission 
may consider adding landscaping islands to break up the long rows of parking.   
 
Chairman Brown would like to see landscaping on the west side of the property 
to screen the utilities.   Once the water main relocation work is done, he would 
like to see some landscape material added in there.  He would like to see more 
landscaping on the west side of the building and the applicant should work with 
staff to soften the harsh look of the building from the Jehovah witness property.   
 
Chairman Brown asked the applicant to discuss the comments in the Township 
Engineer’s letter.   Brent LaVanway stated that the water main is being re-routed 
around the building.   Al Herndon, is with the Building and Grounds Committee 
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for the church and he indicated that the existing well on-site was approved by the 
City of Brighton and they plan to continue using it for irrigation.   
 
In response the Brighton Fire Department review letter, Mr. LaVanway states that 
the conditions will be complied with.  The entire building will retrofitted to include 
sprinklers for Fire Protection.   
 
Chairman Brown commends the applicant on a job well done on the 
Environmental Impact Statement.   
 
The call to the public was made at 7:07pm with the following response: 
  
Frank Des Champs would like to know how far the trees will go down on the west 
side.   He lives at the last home down the gravel drive and in the summer it is 
pretty well screened, but in the winter it is very unattractive to look at the building 
and the cars and the payloader.   The west side needs more landscaping.  He 
would like to see more pines.   
 
Chairman Brown would like to see the applicant work with staff to add 
landscaping in this area.  Mr. Mortensen is not a fan of a solid wall of evergreens 
and would prefer to see the pines broken up in clusters.    
 
Mike Barrett, Worden Lake Woods Homeowners Association president disagreed 
with Mr. Mortensen and stated that the wall of evergreens gives a blockage.  In 
the rear of the subdivision you can see right through to the church property.  
They want a row of evergreens that totally screen the homes on Aljoann.   The 
existing tree row should be extended all the way back.   
 
Andrea Spanstra, lives in Worden Lake Woods and she stated that the Church 
was supposed to plant trees and maintain them.   The trees are all dead and 
dying and they were supposed to maintain them.   The area where there is brush 
has trees that have died and those trees fall over their road and they have to 
clean them up.   The church pushes its snow over the landscaping in the winter 
that further leads to the degradation of the buffer area.  The trees are not 
maintained and something needs to be done.   The intersection with the traffic 
signal is so crazy with the school, church, and Pine Creek traffic plus there is no 
pedestrian signal.  It is very dangerous.   The signal at the school is wrong.   
 
Mike Barrett – has had complaints with kids drag racing in the parking lot at night.   
Speed humps in the parking lot would be nice and it should be considered. 
 
David Tiemann lives in lot 5.  He wonders if the new parking lot is going into the 
existing tree line.  The tree line looks really bad.  They were supposed to add 
trees in 2003, 16 to 19 new trees were supposed to be added.   We discussed a 
speed bump in a past meeting.   It is used as a motorcycle testing and truck 
testing.   They should have a gate at the front.  The requirements and the things 
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we talked about in previous meetings have not been met.  He is trying to sell his 
home and people want to know what it is like to live next to the church.  The kid’s 
music blares at night.  The addition will bring more to the parking lot.   They 
should go to the high school to play basketball.  More parking means more kids.  
They should have privacy and they need protection from the church.  
 
Mr. McManus asks about the motorcycle testing.  Mr. Tiemann states they use 
the parking lot for the motorcycling testing class for people getting licenses.   
They also have Gordon Food, school bus and other CDL license testing on the 
property.   
 
Mr. McManus asks if the addition will increase use of the facility.  Mr. Anscombe 
states that the addition will relieve the overcrowding but is not expected to 
increase use.   
 
Mr. Barrett handed the Chairman a copy of the minutes of approval from May 12, 
2003.  Chairman Doug Brown asked if the church is familiar with the minutes 
from that meeting.  Mr. Brown reviewed the minutes and asked if that was done.   
Al Herndon stated that they have someone that is there 24/7 to patrol the 
property.  They also planted the 16 trees – Some of them may have died.  
Chairman Brown tells Mr. Herndon that it appears that your parking lot is a 
nuisance and we need to mitigate these annoyances to the neighbors.    
 
John McManus states that the Church needs to be responsible to the neighbors 
in order to make this work. Mr. Herndon responds that he believes great strides 
have been made. McManus asks if the church is alright with people in the 
parking lot late at night.   Al Herndon states that they do not want people in the 
parking lot at night either.    
 
Mr. Tengel discussed the parking lot island requirements.   He would like to see 
the applicant add the islands and redesign the parking so there is no long straight 
stretches so that people can’t drag race in the parking lot.  They should resubmit 
a parking lot plan.   
 
Mr. Mortensen would like to see this tabled tonight to look at landscaping, a site 
plan that shows playground and also the issue of the problems with the 
neighbors.  We need the petitioner to come back with a plan incorporating the 
comments in the 2003 minutes and also revising the environmental impact 
assessment. 
 
Mr. David Tiemann states that there are cars on Aljoann but the problem is the 
kids meet back there.  The pastor says to call the police, but the police won’t go 
because it is private.  The parking lot is a big concern.   There is a lot of noise.   
The tree line should be planted and it should be maintained.   The snow gets 
pushed and kills the trees.  If the parking is going further back you will have more 
cars, more kids, and more annoyance.  They need to protect our neighborhood. 
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Mr. Barrett agrees the gate for a church is not ideal.   The parking lot islands are 
a good idea.   They want to be good neighbors to everyone. 
 
Call to public was closed at 7:35 p.m. 
 
Planning Commission disposition of petition 
 
Motion by James Mortensen to table the petition from the Brighton Nazarene 
Church to resolve landscaping issues, issues regarding use and misuse of the 
property in the evening, to resubmit the site plan with revised landscaping, 
playground location and any redesign of the parking lot and revision of the 
Environmental Impact Assessment to reflect resolution of concerns raised by the 
neighbors regarding, noise, and misuse of parking area.   
Support by Barb Figurski, Motion carried unanimously.     
 
 
Administrative Business: 

 Staff report – Mrs. VanMarter indicated that there are 3 items for the 
August meeting.   The Capital Improvement Plan will be coming to a future 
meeting and the Master Plan was approved for distribution.   

 Approval of June 10, 2013 Planning Commission minutes. Moved by Barb 
Figurski to approve the minutes as submitted. Support by Diana Lowe.  
Motion carried unanimously.   

 Moved by McManus, Support by Figurski to adjourn the meeting at 8:22 
p.m.   Motion carried unanimously.   
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GENOA CHARTER TOWNSHIP 
PLANNING COMMISSION 

PUBLIC HEARING 
September 9, 2013 

6:30 P.M. 
MINUTES 

 
 
CALL TO ORDER:  The meeting of the Genoa Charter Township Planning 
Commission was called to order at 6:30 p.m.  Present were Dean Tengel, 
Barbara Figurski, James Mortensen, Eric Rauch, Chairman Doug Brown, Diana 
Lowe, and John McManus.  Also present were Assistant Township Manager, 
Kelly VanMarter, Gary Markstrom of Tetra Tech and Brian Borden of LSL. 
 
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:  The Pledge of Allegiance was recited. 
 
APPROVAL OF AGENDA:  Motion by Barbara Figurski to approve the agenda 
as proposed.  The motion was supported by John McManus.  Motion carried 
unanimously. 
 
CALL TO THE PUBLIC:   Chairman Brown made a call to the public at 6:33 p.m.   
 
John Waldeck, 2899 Pardee Road addressed the Commission regarding the 
Latson Road interchange and the traffic impact at Coon Lake and Chilson Roads.   
Kelly VanMarter indicated that the Township does not have any plans, but that 
the Livingston County Road Commission has made reference to a potential 
roundabout at that location. He was referred there. 
 
No one else wished to address the Planning Commission and the call to the 
public was closed at 6:36 p.m. 
 
OPEN PUBLIC HEARING #1… Review of site plan, special use, and 
environmental impact assessment for proposed 16,120 square-foot gymnasium 
and classroom addition for Brighton Nazarene Church, located at 7669 Brighton 
Road in Section 25, petitioned by Brighton Nazarene Church.  
 
Brent LaVanway of Boss Engineering and Gary Anscombe addressed the 
Commission.  The petitioner proposes to plant 44 shrubs and 40 trees in addition 
to any trees that need to be replaced in the existing evergreen buffer. The 
remaining landscape revisions were reviewed. The east and west property lines 
were addressed. The islands have been relocated to allow for cars to accelerate 
in parking lot.   
 
Mr. LaVanway reviewed his letter of July 2013. There were eight conditions 
placed upon the previous approval.  The 16 trees were replaced and those that 
have died will be replaced.  The three Austrian pines were planted.  Two of those 
have died and will be replaced. The tree line on the east property line was to be 
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maintained.  Those trees that have died will be replaced.  Mr. Anscombe 
indicated that the maintenance company has caused some die-off with their 
snow removal methods.  He has addressed this with the maintenance company.   
The skate park rules were to be placed on the liability form and that has been 
done.  The lights were to be turned off by 11 p.m. They are on a timer that turns 
them off at 11 p.m. The park is closed for the full month of July and August this 
year, although it won’t be closed every August.  The two signs prohibiting outdoor 
skating have been installed. One was removed and is being replaced. No 
commercial activities have been permitted at the skate park. Security guards to 
patrol the skate park were required by the Commission.  There were guards until 
the security cameras were installed.  Now there is an on-staff person who lives 
immediately adjoining the skate park and who is also the manager of the skate 
park. 
 
Brian Borden addressed the Commission.  In terms of the zoning standards, 
there are three discretionary items:  design of the building; parking; and 
improvements to existing conditions as to lighting.   
 
Mr. LaVanway indicated the lighting is shoe box type fixtures with 100% cut off.  
It is a two foot base with an eighteen foot pole.  It is proposed for two locations.  
This is sufficient per Brian Borden. 
 
Chairman Brown inquired of the petitioner why so much parking is requested.  
Mr. Anscombe indicated there is an overlap between people coming and going 
from the various services each Sunday.   
 
Mr. LaVanway reviewed the storm water management plan. The expanded use 
of asphalt should not cause an issue.  The underground system will require 
maintenance and it is designed with access in mind for that.   
 
Mr. Mortensen asked if there are setback issues caused by the playground.   
Ms. VanMarter indicated there are not. 
 
Gary Markstrom reviewed the engineer’s report. The drainage issues have been 
addressed. There are some construction plan issues that need to be addressed. 
The petitioner needs to get a permit for the additional fire hydrants. Chairman 
Brown asked how a water main is bent.  Gary Markstrom explained that fittings 
are used for this. 
 
The Fire Department letter of August 6, 2013 was addressed by Chairman 
Brown.  The letter by Harry Eiss was addressed by Chairman Brown.   
 
Mr. Mortensen voiced his concerns with the petition. He was not aware that 
drivers training was occurring in the lot.  Andrew Kotch is the designated 
representation for AK Services, who subcontracts with the State of Michigan as it 
relates to the driver license testing and was present at the meeting.  He indicated 
there were 160 trucks/busses, 60 motorcycles and 800 automobile tests 
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performed last year.  Each test lasts about 15 minutes.  Mr. David Tiemann 
addressed the Board and indicated that the noise levels are higher and it has 
become problematic.  Mr. Kotch indicated that the noise is limited and is of short 
duration.  Mr. Kotch will disconnect his reverse beeper on the buses/trucks to 
avoid some noise.   
 
Kelly VanMarter reviewed the ordinance to determine if the driver license testing 
is a special use under the ordinance.  AK Services has been providing this 
service at the church for 18 years. Mr. Tengel thinks that this business should not 
be in a church parking lot, which is a residential area. Ms. VanMarter indicated, 
and Mr. Borden concurred, that this use was never lawful under the ordinance 
and therefore is an illegal use.  In order for it to be a legal non-conforming use, it 
would have had to have been a lawful use when it started at that site. Mr. 
Mortensen said he believes if it is not an approved use, then it cannot be 
assumed to be an unapproved use--it’s a “limbo” item.   
 
Mr. David Tiemann addressed the Planning Commission regarding the noises 
caused by AK Services. Marcia Kotch indicated that had they known before July 
that the sounds were causing a problem for the neighbors, they would have 
forbidden back-up beepers much earlier. 
 
Planning Commission disposition of petition 
 

A. Recommendation of Special Use 
B. Recommendation of Environmental Impact Assessment.  
C. Recommendation of Site Plan (07-30-13).  

 
Motion by James Mortensen to recommend to the Township Board approval of 
the special use permit, subject to: 
 

1. The same conditions of the special use permit granted June 2, 2003 
shall be complied with and expanded to include maintenance of all of 
the additional trees and bushes, as well; 

2. The petitioner, with respect to the original conditions, shall provide a 
security guard to patrol the parking lot on the days the skate park is 
open between the hours of 9 p.m. and 12 a.m.  The church employee 
living on the site will be permitted to perform the security guard duties 
provided he is appropriately licensed; 

3. Procedures will be in place, available for Township inspection, 
regarding the maintenance of the underground detention system; 

4. Trash pick up will not be permitted until after 8 a.m.; 
5. The approval of the site plan and environmental impact assessment:  

This recommendation is made because this commission has found that 
the general land use standards of ordinance 19.03 and article 3 are 
met. 

 
Support by Diana Lowe.  Motion carried unanimously. 
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Motion by Barbara Figurski to recommend to the Township Board approval of 
the environmental impact assessment, subject to: 
 

1. The parsonage should be listed as to the north, rather than the south in 
section C. 

 
Support by John McManus.  Motion carried unanimously. 
 
 
Motion by James Mortensen to recommend to the Township Board approval of 
the site plan dated 7/30/13, subject to: 
 

1. A note will be added to the site plan briefly describing how the 
underground detention system will be maintained; 

2. The requirements of the Township Engineer addressed in his 8/18/13 
letter will be complied with, as well as the requirements of the Brighton 
Fire Department addressed in their letter of 8/6/13; 

3. The building elevations are acceptable; 
4. The materials will match the existing building; 
5. Parking at 134% is approved; 
6. Lighting will comply with the ordinance in terms of foot candles at the 

property line; 
7. Language will be added to the site plan regarding the landscape plan 

as it relates to how the landscaping will be maintained to avoid future 
failures that have occurred in the past. 

 
Support by Eric Rauch.  Motion carried unanimously. 
 
 
OPEN PUBLIC HEARING #2… Review of request to table to the October 15, 2013 
Planning Commission Meeting for a site plan, special use, and environmental  
impact assessment to construct a new 2,700 square foot Qdoba drive through 
restaurant located at the Meijer outlot at 3883 E. Grand River, Howell, petitioned  
by Kevin Egnatuk of Southwind Restaurants, LLC. 
 
No one appeared to address the Planning Commission. 
 
Planning Commission disposition of petition 
 

A. Disposition of Request to Table.  
 
Motion by Barbara Figurski to table this issue. James Mortensen addressed the 
lack of a bypass lane for the drive-thru.  This was addressed by LSL and the 
petitioner is working on inserting a bypass lane in future plans.  Support by 
James Mortensen.  Motion carried unanimously. 
 



























August 25, 2013 

 

Planning Commission 

Genoa Township 

2911 Dorr Road 

Brighton, MI 48116 

 

Re: The request by the Brighton Nazarene Church, 7669 Brighton Road for a Special Land Use 

for a 16,120 square foot gymnasium and classroom addition.  

 

Dear Commission: 

 

I just received the latest mailing on this, which includes an invitation to submit written 

comments, and I’ve decided to do that. 

 

I suspect you know a bit about the history and ongoing conflict between the church and the 

surrounding properties, especially the Worden Lake Woods Homeowners Association located 

across the street from it, and don’t wish to take up your time with a detailed review of it. 

Nevertheless, I do want to offer a few highlights that I know about and, if nothing else, give you 

my thoughts and concerns.  

 

When I purchased my house in 2004, the dispute had been ongoing for at least four years, and I 

got a few scattered comments about the situation, but others who were here during that time can 

and I believe have fleshed out that time better than I. Briefly, I was told there was an agreement 

where the church was expected to maintain two rows of fir trees on the small bank of land that 

divided them from the association and the association was expected to maintain the grass 

growing down the bank to the street. However, those two rows of fir trees were and are barely 

one row. So that has caused contention. More on this later.   

 

Also, I was told that the church youth center meant that a number of children of various ages 

were often doing things in the parking lot, in the row of trees just above the street, often onto the 

street, and at times even across the street onto our property (occasionally doing some damage) 

Furthermore, these children (mostly these teenagers) were often making a lot of noise, especially 

annoying in the middle of the night. Other concerns were expressed, but I think it a waste of your 

time to continue, as, again, others can and have expressed these with more knowledge than I can 

bring to the discussion. 

 

Once I moved in, this is what I found. It is very common for people, especially teenagers to be 

doing things in the parking lot at any time during the day, evening, and most annoying, the night. 

 

When I first moved in, it worried me, especially at night, because I would see the shadowed 

figures of two or three or more sitting or standing in the row of trees directly across from my 

house, looking straight at me (usually but not always teens). Believe me, it was strange, as if I 

was being watched. It was common for them to be smoking (don’t know if it was cigarettes, pot, 

or what, though I have found injection needles that at least might be for harder drugs discarded 

on the bank and even on my lawn through the years, so someone is shooting up something).    



 

It is also not at all uncommon to experience loud noises from the parking lot. Sometimes it’s the 

result of an activity going on at the church, something I can live with on occasion, though I wish 

they would not hold outdoor events there, as happens, usually on a Saturday or Sunday. What is 

more bothersome is the noise during the middle of the night when young adults are racing their 

car engines (why I have no idea, though I suppose that’s what teens do), turning up their radios 

or doing other things that literally wake me up from my sleep. 

 

A more serious concern is that children of various ages (and some are very young) occasionally 

come running down the small bank, emerging suddenly from the trees and out onto the street. 

Sometimes they come down on bicycles and even occasionally on skateboards. This is a serious 

danger. If something is not done to prevent this, there will be a child run over by an automobile. 

I’m not saying maybe here. I’m saying it will happen. The only question is when. I am not 

looking forward to the day I have to say I told you so.  

 

Others in the association have mentioned problems with trespassing, but I have not knowingly 

had those, though I do get annoyed when members of the church park on the street and leave 

behind one kind of garbage or another. As I understand it, they are told not to park there, and it is 

not a common thing, but it does happen.   

 

So now, after years of problems with the church as it is, it wants to push the envelope even more. 

This most certainly increases the friction and dangers. I am not at all against whatever good-

hearted intentions the church has for all of its youth activities, but it is not being good-hearted if 

it assumes those of us living near it should be willing to suffer because it already has outgrown 

its location and now wants to outgrow it even more. If something isn’t put in place to placate 

those living near the church property, we’re heading for a mess. And, by the way, I’m an easy-

going person not at all prone to complaining, so imagine what others are thinking.   

 

Here is the simple solution (certainly would make me feel better). Put up a wood, a brick or some 

other kind of ten foot solid fence down the side of the parking lot between the church and the 

association. Whatever the cost, it can’t be near the kind of money getting spent on this latest 

construction. In other words, the church can afford it. This probably won’t solve all of the 

problems, but it will go a long way to making me and I assume the rest of the association happy. 

Another row of fir trees, while two rows block off things better than one, will not solve the 

problems and might even cause more by providing better privacy for those looking for a place to 

do whatever. Some kind of wire or see through fence is a pretend solution and will not end the 

problems. It needs to be done right.  

 

Okay, I have not gotten involved much in this conflict through the years, and I put off saying 

much this time as well, but I finally did get sparked to offer my views. And I emphasize these are 

my views, which I believe represent the rest of the association well in terms of the general 

situation, though each of the members no doubt has at least slightly different thoughts.  

 

Take care, Harry Eiss 

 

 







 
 
 
 
 LSL Planning, Inc. 
 
 Community Planning Consultants 
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August 20, 2013 
 
 
Planning Commission 
Genoa Township 
2911 Dorr Road 
Brighton, Michigan 48116 

 
Dear Commissioners: 
 
At the Township’s request, we have reviewed the revised site plan (dated 7/30/13), as well as the 
application for special land use (dated 5/29/13) proposing a 16,120 square foot addition to the existing 
Brighton Nazarene Church located at 7669 Brighton Road.  The subject site and adjacent properties are 
zoned SR Suburban Residential District.  We have reviewed the proposal in accordance with the 
applicable provisions of the Genoa Township Zoning Ordinance and Master Plan. 
 
A. Summary 

 
1. In our opinion, the general special land use standards of Article 19 and the specific use conditions of 

Article 3 are met. 
2. Any issues raised by the Township Engineer or Fire Department must be addressed. 
3. The Planning Commission has approval authority over the building elevations. 
4. Planning Commission approval is required for the amount of parking proposed (134% of the 

minimum requirement). 
5. Cut sheets of proposed light fixtures must be provided. 
6. The Township may wish to request details of existing light fixtures to ensure compliance with current 

standards. 
 
B. Proposal/Process 
 
The applicant requests special land use and site plan review/approval for a 16,120 square foot addition to 
the existing Brighton Nazarene Church.  The proposed addition is intended for a gymnasium and 
additional Sunday School classrooms.   
 
Table 3.03 of the Township Zoning Ordinance lists churches as special land uses in the SR District.  In 
accordance with Section 19.06, the proposed addition has been deemed a major amendment to an existing 
special land use.  Therefore, a new application for special land use approval is required in addition to the 
need for site plan review/approval.  Churches are also subject to the use conditions of Section 3.03.02(l). 
 
A public hearing was held at the August 12, 2013 meeting, during which residents of the adjacent 
neighborhood identified several concerns with the current use of the site.  Of note were the poor condition 
of existing landscape screening and issues caused by motorist training sessions in the parking lot.  
Following the public hearing, the Commission tabled the request to allow the applicant additional time to 
address the neighbors concerns. 

Attention: Kelly Van Marter, AICP 
Assistant Township Manager and Planning Director 

Subject: Brighton Nazarene – Special Land Use and Site Plan Review #3 
Location: 7669 Brighton Road – northwest corner of Brighton and Aljoann Roads 
Zoning: SR Suburban Residential District 
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Aerial view of site and surroundings (looking west) 

 
C. Special Land Use Review 
 
Section 19.03 of the Zoning Ordinance identifies the review criteria for Special Land Use applications as 
follows: 
 
1. Master Plan.  The Master Plan and Future Land Use Map identify the site and adjacent properties to 

the east and west as Low Density Residential.  This classification is generally intended for single-
family development on lots of at least 1-acre in area.   
 
While the description in the Plan does not reference institutional uses specifically, there is an overall 
goal to “accommodate a variety of land uses that are located in a logical pattern and complement 
community goals, the surrounding land uses, environment, capacity of roads and the sanitary sewer, 
and public water system capabilities.”   
 
In our opinion, the proposed project is consistent with this goal statement as an expansion to an 
existing institutional use in an area containing a mix of residential and other non-residential uses. 

 
2. Compatibility.  The site is located on the north side of Brighton Road in an area already developed 

with a mix of institutional and single-family residential land uses.  Brighton High School, a larger and 
more impactful institutional use, is located across Brighton Road to the southeast.  Given the 
established land use pattern in this area of the Township, the proposed building addition is generally 
expected to be compatible with surrounding land uses, provided the dead/diseased trees are replaced 
as is proposed in the current submittal. 

 
3. Public Facilities and Services.  The Impact Assessment notes that the site is currently served by 

public water and a septic system.  The project engineer also indicates that they have met with the 
County Drain Commissioner to ensure appropriate stormwater management.   

 
 

Subject site Proposed 
addition 
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The site has access to a paved public roadway and the proposed addition is not expected to generate a 
substantial amount of additional traffic since its use will coincide with use of the existing facility.  
With that being said, the applicant must address any comments provided by the Township Engineer 
with respect to this criterion. 
 

4. Impacts.  The project area is located where a parking lot currently exists and is not expected to 
impact existing environmental features (Worden Lake is several hundred feet to the north). 

 
5. Mitigation.  If any additional concerns arise as part of this review process, the Township may require 

mitigation necessary to limit or alleviate any potential adverse impacts as a result of the proposed 
project. 

 
D. Use Conditions 
 
Section 3.03.02(l) provides the following use conditions related to churches: 
 
1. Minimum lot area shall be three (3) acres plus an additional fifteen thousand (15,000) square 

feet for each one hundred (100) persons of seating capacity. 
 
The calculations on Sheet 3 identify an existing capacity of 520 seats in the worship area.  This 
calculation requires a minimum lot area of roughly 5 acres, while the site contains 15.8 acres (net).  This 
condition is met. 
 
2. Buildings of greater than the maximum height allowed in Section 3.04, Dimensional Standards, 

may be allowed provided front, side and rear yards are increased above the minimum required 
yards by one foot for each foot of building height that exceeds the maximum height allowed.  
The maximum height of a steeple shall be sixty (60) feet.   

 
The elevation drawings submitted provide a building height of approximately 23 feet for the proposed 
addition; Section 3.04 establishes a maximum building height of 35 feet.  This condition is met. 
 
3. Wherever an off-street parking area is adjacent to a residential district, there shall be a 

minimum parking lot setback of fifty (50) feet with a continuous obscuring wall, fence and/or 
landscaped area at least four (4) feet in height shall be provided.  The Township Board may 
reduce this buffer based on the provision of landscaping, the presence of existing trees or in 
consideration of topographic conditions.   

 
The site is adjacent to residential zoning (SR District) on each side.  Much of the existing parking lot 
encroaches into the 50-foot setback along the east side; however, there is also an existing buffer area 
containing landscape screening in the form of several tightly spaced evergreen trees.  Furthermore, the 
northerly parking area, which includes a new paved parking lot, meets or exceeds the required setback 
from both side lot lines, as well as the rear lot line.   
 
Much of the discussion at the August 12th meeting revolved around the condition of the existing 
landscaping.  In response, the applicant now proposes 20 new evergreen trees towards the north end of the 
site and has added a note stating that “all existing dead evergreens along buffer” are to be replaced. 
 
4. Private schools and child day care centers may be allowed as an accessory use to churches, 

temples and similar places of worship where the site has access to a paved public roadway. 
 
The proposed building addition contains classrooms, although as noted in the Impact Assessment they are 
intended for Sunday School and not a separate private school.  Regardless, the site has access to a paved 
public roadway.  This condition is met. 
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E. Site Plan Review 
 
1. Dimensional Requirements.  As described in the table below, the project complies with the 

dimensional standards of the SR District: 
 

District 
Lot Size  Minimum Setbacks  (feet)  Max. 

Height Lot Coverage Lot Area 
(acres) 

Width 
(feet) 

Front 
Yard 

Side 
Yard 

Rear Yard 
 

SR 1 100 40 20 50 35’ 
20% building 

35% impervious 

Proposal 15.8 331 207 (existing) 26.8 (proposed) 
214 (existing for 

Parsonage) 
23’ 

9.2% building 
26.4% impervious 

 
2. Building Materials and Design.  Proposed elevations, including colors and materials, are subject to 

review and approval by the Planning Commission.  The submittal includes elevation views of two of 
the three building sides and generally utilizes a brick veneer and metal siding as primary materials.  
The east elevation includes brick columns matching those at the main church entrance.  The addition 
also includes a pitched metal roof.   
 
During the August 12th meeting, the applicant confirmed that the proposed addition will match the 
existing building in terms of materials and colors. 
 

3. Parking and Vehicular Circulation.  In accordance with Section 14.04, churches and similar places 
of worship require 1 parking space for each 3 seats in the main unit of worship.  Based upon the 
calculations provided by the project engineer, 174 spaces are required, while 233 are provided.  The 
amount of parking proposed requires Planning Commission approval as it constitutes 134% of the 
minimum requirement (120% is the maximum allowed without such approval). 
 
The parking spaces, drive aisles and number of barrier free spaces all meet or exceed the standards of 
Article 14. 
 

4. Vehicular Circulation.  The site plan indicates use of the existing driveway along Brighton Road.  
As described above, all drive aisles meet or exceed minimum dimensional requirements and the site 
currently provides a drop off/pick up area along the main entrance to the worship area.  The 
additional building and parking areas are expected to blend in with the established vehicular 
circulation pattern. 
 

5. Loading.  Given the overall size of the buildings in combination, Section 14.08.08 requires upwards 
of 3 loading spaces, which are to be located in a rear or side yard not directly visible to a public street.  
The revised site plan includes a new loading area behind the proposed building addition. 

 
6. Landscaping.  The site contains a significant amount of existing landscaping, including around the 

existing detention pond, along the east side lot line to buffer the existing single-family residences and 
within the undeveloped portion north of the buildings.   

 
The revised plan includes 6 new canopy trees located in parking islands, as well as 34 new evergreen 
trees along the east and west side lot lines and 34 new shrubs to screen the play area and mechanical 
equipment in the west side yard. 
 
As was discussed at the August 12th meeting, the applicant also proposes 3 new parking lot islands to 
break up the large expanses of pavement.  Lastly, a note has been added stating that all existing trees 
that are dead will be replaced. 
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7. Waste Receptacle and Enclosure.  The project includes a new waste receptacle and enclosure on the 

east side of the “skate park” building.  Details, provided on Sheet 7, identify a base pad and screen 
enclosure consistent with the requirements of Section 12.04. 
 

8. Pedestrian Circulation.  Section 12.05 requires sidewalks and pathways along certain road 
frontages.  For county primary roads designated on the pathways plan, which includes Brighton Road, 
an 8-foot asphalt pathway is required.  Based upon review of aerial photos for the site, it appears the 
required pathway is already in place. 
 

9. Exterior Lighting.  Sheet 6 of the submittal identifies two new light poles in the newly paved 
parking area.  Pole height and light intensity readings comply with Section 12.03, although fixture cut 
sheets need to be provided. 

 
The site plan also identifies several existing light fixtures, but does not include any details.  The 
Township may wish to request details and an expanded photometric plan to ensure that existing 
lighting complies with current requirements. 

 
10. Signs.  The applicant has confirmed that no new signage is proposed as part of this project. 

 
11. Impact Assessment.  The second submittal included a revised Impact Assessment (dated 7/2/13).  In 

summary, the Assessment notes that the project is not anticipated to adversely impact natural features, 
public services/utilities, surrounding land uses or traffic. 

 
Should you have any questions concerning this matter, please do not hesitate to contact our office.  I can 
be reached by phone at (248) 586-0505, or via e-mail at borden@lslplanning.com. 
 
Sincerely, 
LSL PLANNING, INC. 
 
  
  

Brian V. Borden, AICP 
Senior Planner 

mailto:borden@lslplanning.com


 

 

Tetra Tech 
401 South Washington Square, Suite 100, Lansing, MI 48933 
Tel 517.316.3930   Fax 517.484.8140    www.tetratech.com 

 
 
August 8, 2013 
 
Ms. Kelly Van Marter 
Genoa Township 
2911 Dorr Road 
Brighton, MI 48116 
 
Re: Brighton Nazarene Church Facility Expansion 
 Site Plan Review Resubmittal #2 
 
Dear Ms. Van Marter: 
 
We have reviewed the resubmitted site plan documents from Boss Engineering dated August 1, 2013, 
which was provided by the Township dated July 3, 2013. The petitioner is proposing an approximate 
16,120 square foot addition to an existing church facility located on a 16.43 acre parcel found on the 
north side Brighton Road, west of Aljoann Road in Brighton, Michigan. Tetra Tech reviewed the 
documents and offers the following additional comments: 
 
SITE PLAN 
Comments 1-4 below were included on the review letter date July 15, 2013 and were not addressed. 
Some additional clarity was added.  
 

1. An additional fire hydrant near the bend adjacent to the west property line would be 
recommended to provide fire protection coverage to the western side of the site, as the addition 
of the new building will block previous access to this location. The length of hose to reach the 
NW corner of the skate park building is over 300 feet. 
 

2. The water main is currently shown nearly touching the proposed underground stormwater 
detention system. It is recommended that the water main be bent and relocated around the system 
to the furthest extent possible if Ten States Standards for separation or clearance from the 
building footing cannot be kept.  
 

3. Water main should be at least 20 feet from any building, per standards. Petitioner should check 
the dimensions shown across the west side of the new addition to verify this clearance can be 
met. If it cannot, then a written request for a design exception would be needed for the owner to 
consider.   
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August 6, 2013  
 
 
Kelly VanMarter 
Genoa Township 
2911 Dorr Road 
Brighton, MI  48116 
 
RE: Brighton Nazarene Church Expansion 
 7669 Brighton Rd. 
 Revised Site Plan Review 
 
Dear Kelly: 
 
The Brighton Area Fire Department has reviewed the above mentioned revised site plan.  The 
original plan was reviewed on June 24, 2013 and again on July 15, 2013.  The current plans 
were received for review on August 1, 2013 and the revised drawings are dated July 30, 2013.  
The project is based on building a 16,120 S.F. expansion to the existing church building (size of 
existing building not provided).  The plan review is based on the requirements of the 
International Fire Code (IFC) 2012 edition.  
 
The applicant has attempted to address the fire department’s concerns by submitting a letter 
from an Architect stating that the submittal meets the requirements of the Michigan Building 
Code.  However, the plan does not meet the requirements of the Township’s adopted fire 
prevention code for site and building accessibility. 
 
The following items still need to be properly addressed. 
 
1. The access to the building appears to be limited by an overhang that may not meet the 

minimum standard of 13.5’.  Additional details of this canopy/overhand shall be provided.   
IFC 503.2.1 

2. Access to and from the building shall provide emergency vehicles with an outside turning 
radius of 50’ and a minimum vertical clearance of 13 ½ feet.  A plan with a truck turning 
template applied would satisfy the turning radius requirement. 

IFC 503.2.4 

3. Fire apparatus roads shall be provided to extend to within 150’ of all portions of the facility’s 
outer walls.  The entire west perimeter wall does not meet this standard.  The fire code 
allows an exception where the entire building is protected with an automatic sprinkler 
system.  The building shall be provided with an automatic sprinkler system in accordance 
with NFPA 13, Standard for the Installation of Automatic Sprinkler Systems in order to have 
relief from the access requirement. 

IFC 503.1.1, 903 
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Additional comments will be given during the building plan review process (specific to the 
building plans and occupancy).  If you have any questions about the comments on this plan 
review please contact me at 810-229-6640. 
 
Cordially, 
 
 
Michael W. Evans, CFPS 
Deputy Chief 
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INTRODUCTION 
 
The purpose of this Impact Assessment (IA) report is to show the effect that this proposed development 
may have on various factors in the general vicinity of the project.  The format used for presentation of this 
report conforms to the Submittal Requirements For Impact Assessment guidelines in accordance with 
Section 18.07 of the published Zoning Ordinance for Genoa Township, Livingston County, Michigan. 
 

DISCUSSION ITEMS 
 

A. Name(s) and address(es) of person(s) responsible for preparation of the impact assessment 
and a brief statement of their qualifications. 
 
Prepared By : 
Brent W. LaVanway, P.E. 
BOSS ENGINEERING COMPANY 
Civil Engineers, Land Surveyors, Landscape Architects and Planners 
3121 E. Grand River 
Howell, MI 48843 
(517) 546-4836 
 
Prepared For : 
Brighton Nazarene Church 
Owner of property 
7669 Brighton Road 
Brighton, MI 48116 
(810) 227-6600 
 
B. Map(s) and written description / analysis of the project site including all existing structures, 
manmade facilities, and natural features.  The analysis shall also include information for areas 
within 10 feet of the property.  An aerial photograph or drawing may be used to delineate these 
areas. 
 
The site is located on the north side of Brighton Road immediately west of the Worden Lake Woods 
development and slightly west of the entrance to Brighton High School. The subject property is currently 
the Brighton Nazarene Church Facility. There is the existing church building, parking lot, detention basin 
and parsonage. The north end of the property is heavily wooded. There are established tree row buffers 
on the east and west property lines. The subject property and both adjacent properties are zoned 
Suburban Residential (SR). The Brighton Nazarene Church also owns the contiguous parcel to the north. 
 
 
C. Impact on natural features: A written description of the environmental characteristics of the site 
prior to development and following development, i.e., topography, soils, wildlife, woodlands, 
mature trees (eight inch caliper or greater), wetlands, drainage, lakes, streams, creeks or ponds.  
Documentation by a qualified wetland specialist shall be required wherever the Township 
determines that there is a potential regulated wetland.  Reduced copies of the Existing Conditions 
Map(s) or aerial photographs may accompany written material. 
 
The total site area is 16.43 acres.  The front (south) portion of the site is the existing Church facility, 
associated parking lot, detention basin and parsonage. The developed site slopes south toward Brighton 
Road and the remainder of the site slopes north toward Worden Lake. The undeveloped portion of the 
site is predominantly wooded with the north end of the parcel terminating at Worden Lake. The USDA Soil 
Conservation Service soil classification for the site is Boyer-Oshtemo Loamy Sand.  
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The proposed building addition is located in an existing parking lot which will be relocated as part of the 
project. No tree removal is anticipated during construction of this expansion.  
 
D. Impact on storm water management: Description of measures to control soil erosion and 
sedimentation during grading and construction operations and until a permanent ground cover is 
established.  Recommendations for such measures may be obtained from County Soil 
Conservation Service.  
 
Surface runoff during periods of construction will be controlled by proper methods set forth by the 
Livingston County Drain Commissioner, including silt fence, pea stone filters, and seed and mulch. A 
meeting was held with the Livingston County Drain Commissioner to address stormwater management. 
Their primary recommendation is to maintain the existing drainage patterns as closely as possible. 
 
At the time of construction, there may be some temporary dust, noise, vibration and smoke, but these 
conditions will be of relatively short duration and shall be controlled by applying appropriate procedures to 
minimize the effects, such as watering if necessary for dust control. 
 
The Site Plan documents show the proposed locations of all site improvements along with detailed soil 
erosion control information. The plans will be reviewed by the Livingston County Drain Commissioner’s 
office for compliance with their regulations prior to issuance of a Soil Erosion Control permit. 
 
E. Impact on surrounding land use: Description of the types of proposed uses and other man 
made facilities, including any project phasing, and an indication of how the proposed use 
conforms or conflicts with existing and potential development patterns.  A description shall be 
provided of any increases of light, noise or air pollution which could negatively impact adjacent 
properties. 
 
As previously stated the site is the current home of the Brighton Nazarene Church. This facility expansion 
project will provide a larger gymnasium and additional Sunday School classrooms. The classrooms are 
only for Sunday School and are not for a 5 day per week school. The existing gymnasium will be 
converted to additional Sunday School classrooms. All other uses at the Church will remain as they are 
now. The parking that is displaced with the building addition will be added toward the north end of the site 
and an underground detention system will be constructed under the new parking lot to address 
stormwater management.  
 
The increase in light, noise or air pollution would be negligible given the site is already developed.   
 
 
F. Impact on public facilities and services: Description of number of expected residents, 
employees, visitors, or patrons, and the anticipated impact on public schools, police protection 
and fire protection.  Letters from the appropriate agencies may be provided, as appropriate.   
 
The primary use of the facility is for Sunday Church services however additional activities take place 
throughout the week. These activities vary from small group meetings to additional worship services. 
Typically these occur during off peak traffic hours thus do not significantly impact the traffic on Brighton 
Road. The site is serviced by public water and a septic system. The public water is provided by the City of 
Brighton. The septic system review is under the jurisdiction of the Livingston County Health Department. 
There is no expected impact on Brighton Area Schools and very minimal impact on the police and fire 
departments. 
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G. Impact on public utilities: Description of the method to be used to service the development with 
water and sanitary sewer facilities, the method to be used to control drainage on the site and from 
the site, including runoff control during periods of construction.  For sites service with sanitary 
sewer, calculations for pre- and post development flows shall be provided in equivalents to a 
single family home.  Where septic systems are proposed, documentation or permits from the 
Livingston County Health Department shall be provided. 
 
The development is currently served by both public water and septic system.  With regards to storm water 
management, the project would be required to meet all local, county and state storm water and erosion 
control requirements.  All of the required information is included in the Site Plan documents.  
 
H. Storage or handling of any hazardous materials:  Description of any hazardous substances 
expected to be used, stored or disposed of on the site.  The information shall describe the type of 
materials, location within the site and method of containment.  Documentation of compliance with 
federal and state requirements, and a Pollution Incident Prevention Plan (PIPP) shall be submitted, 
as appropriate. 
  
There will be no hazardous materials used or disposed of on this site.   
 
I. Impact on traffic and pedestrians:  A description of the traffic volumes to be generated based on 
national reference documents, such as the most recent edition of the Institute of Transportation 
Engineers Trip Generation Manual, other published studies or actual counts of similar uses in 
Michigan.   
 
The Church expansion project will generate a negligible number of trips during the AM and PM peak 
hours Monday through Friday. Most of the traffic will be generated on Sunday mornings for worship 
services. Some traffic will occur during the week for various activities that take place. Little of this traffic 
will occur during peak traffic hours. 
 
J. A detailed traffic impact study shall be submitted for any site over ten (10) acres in size which 
would be expected to generate 100 directional vehicle trips (i.e. 100 inbound or 100 outbound 
trips) during the peak hour of traffic of the generator or on the adjacent streets.    
 
The facility is primarily used on Sunday mornings therefore a detailed traffic impact study is not 
necessary. 

 
K. Special Provisions: General description of any deed restrictions, protective covenants, master 
deed or association bylaws. 
 
The Church requires a Special Use Permit to operate in a residentially zoned district. 
 
L. A list of all sources shall be provided. 
 

Genoa Township’s Submittal Requirements For Impact Assessment 
 
Genoa Township Zoning Ordinances 
 
Soil Survey of Livingston County, Michigan, U.S.D.A. Soil Conservation Service 
 
National Wetland Inventory Plan, United States Department of the Interior, Fish and Wildlife Service 
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August 22, 2013 
 
To Whom It May Concern: 
 
There will be a hearing for a Special Land Use Permit in your general vicinity on 
Monday, September 9 at 6:30 p.m. at Genoa Township Hall, located at 2911 Dorr 
Road, Brighton, Michigan. 
 
The property in question is located at Brighton Nazarene Church, 7669 Brighton 
Road. The Special Land Use has been requested for a 16,120 square foot 
gymnasium and classroom addition.  The request is petitioned by Brighton 
Nazarene Church. 
 
Materials relating to this request are available for public inspection at the Genoa 
Township Hall during regular business hours. If you have any questions or 
objections in this regard, please be present at the public hearing noted above. 
Written comments may be addressed to the Planning Commission.  
 
 
Sincerely, 

 
Kelly VanMarter 
Assistant Township Manager / Community Development Director 
KKV/kp 
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